
 

 

GRAND JUNCTION VISITOR & CONVENTION BUREAU 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

 
April 12, 2016 

 
Residence Inn by Marriott 

767 Horizon Drive 
Grand Junction, CO  81506 

 

PRESIDING:  Brad Taylor, Chair 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Susie Kiger, Billie Witham, Kevin Reimer, Julie Shafer, Don Bramer, Sharon Woelfle, 
Jamie Lummis 

MEMBERS ABSENT:  Josh Niernberg 

STAFF PRESENT:  Debbie Kovalik, Barbara Bowman, Mistalynn Meyeraan, Kristin Lynch, Katharina Morrison, 
Erin Chapman, Kim Machado 

GUESTS:  Jamie Hamilton – JUCO; Marci Kurronen – Front Range Sales Contractor 

OBSERVERS:  Darshann Ruckman – General Manager, Clarion Inn; Debbie Revis – General Manager, Grand 
Vista Hotel; Doug Russo – General Manager, DoubleTree Hotel; Rob Feely – Owner, Super 8 Grand Junction; 
Tami Thompson-Booker – Regional Director of Sales, Holiday Inn and Suites; Randy Rudd – General 
Manager, Holiday Inn and Suites; Kayla McPherson – Holiday Inn and Suites 

The meeting was called to order at 3:05 p.m. 

Minutes from the February 9, 2016 board meeting:  Jamie Lummis moved to approve the minutes as 
written, Sharon Woelfle seconded; minutes approved.  

Theresa Horvat, Director of Sales, welcomed everyone to the Residence Inn.  Both the Residence Inn and 
the Courtyard by Marriott properties recently finished a complete room renovation project.  The new 
rooms have new furniture, carpet, and fixtures.   

Jamie Hamilton, JUCO Tournament Chairman, provided a brief overview of the 2016 JUCO World Series 
Tournament.  This year will be the 59th annual.  Major League Baseball will be live streaming the last two 
game of the tournament, which will include the championship game.  General admission ticket prices are 
the same; $35 for adults and $25 for students and seniors.  Sponsorships are down.   The Challenger 
Baseball Team will be attending the Little League World Series this August where 15 special players will play 
an exhibition baseball game to be televised live on ESPN.  Jamie thanked the GJVCB board for their 
continued sponsorship of JUCO and presented the board chair with a t-shirt.   

Staff Reports 

Marketing and Public Relations – Mistalynn Meyeraan shared the following updates: 

 Mistalynn met with 13 journalists during the media event in Salt Lake City on April 5th – 7th 



 

 

 She will be attending the Colorado Tourism’s Office media event in Austin, TX on April 20th – 22nd.  
Board member Josh Niernberg will also be in attendance as a guest chef.   

 Our ads are live in Summit County on mass transit busses and online 

 The winter campaign co-op with Powderhorn has just completed.  This is the first time packages 
have been offered on our online booking engine.   

 Media FAMs (familiarization tours) have begun and will be in full swing very soon 

Group Sales – Erin Chapman provided the following updates: 

 40 leads have been generated this year so far which is 41% to goal 

 FAMs for groups and meeting planners are ramping up.  The first FAM recently held included a 
German group.   

  The 2nd Quarter Coffee meeting was held on April 6th and was well attended.  This event partnered 
the lodging properties with event coordinators.   

Erin explained the difference between leads and contacts as well as some of the features of the Group Sales 
report to the board. 

Convention and Event Servicing – Kristin Lynch reported the following:   

 The Dream Catcher Half-Marathon was held in March, however, results on the number of out-of-
town attendees has not been provided yet 

 The Snow Conference was held in April and two other ski conferences will be coming in May 

 The National Collegiate Cycling Championship is planned for May 2017 

 The Masters Swim Meet is coming back to Grand Junction in 207 

Kristin explained the purpose of Attendance Builders to the board.   

Visitor Center and Services – Katharina Morrison reported the following:   

 Visits to the visitor center are down year to date due to a number of reasons including Horizon 
Drive construction, Glenwood Canyon closure, and the increase in inclement weather.  Visits seem 
to be picking up in April 

 Katharina has been attending the weekly Horizon Drive Construction meetings.  Construction is six 
weeks ahead of schedule with a completion date for the roundabouts scheduled in May before 
JUCO begins.  The entire project is expected to be completed by August.   

Front Range Sales Update 

Marci Kurronen explained the different meeting planner organizations that she works with and the events 
that she participates in on behalf of the GJVCB to bring business to Grand Junction.  The goal is to convince 
these organizations to hold their meetings or conventions in Grand Junction, which is challenging due to 
competition from other state and regional destinations.  She further stated that Grand Junction is a 
destination with so much to offer, however, some of the challenges she faces in selling the destination 
include incentives, such as cash and free meeting space that other destinations offer; the distance from the 
Front Range to Grand Junction, the weather, and an outdated convention facility.  She mentioned that a 
competitive advantage for Grand Junction is affordable lodging rates and taxes.  In response to the idea of 
raising the lodging tax, Marci said there is a threshold that would make the destination unable to compete 
in the market and would result in loss of business.  Denver’s tax rate is close to 15% and a destination 
should not go above that.   



 

 

A discussion followed relating to the proposed events center and the potential of increasing the lodging tax 
as an option to fund the project.   Opposing opinions were expressed from the General Managers and 
Owner from the local lodging properties regarding the appropriate amount of increase and how the funds 
should be used to promote the overall destination.  Kevin Reimer stated that besides the option of 
increasing the lodging tax, there were other suggestions presented to possibly fund an events center.  Don 
Bramer suggested that the general managers and owners of the lodging properties have conversations with 
the members of City Council.   

Special Events Funding 

The Special Events Committee met on Monday, April 11, 2016 and made the following recommendations 
for 2016 funding:   

 $1,500 – Downtown Car Show 

 $2,000 – Peach Festival 

 $1,500 – Rim Rock Marathon 

 $5,000 – Tour of the Moon 

The committee also recommends the moving of two long-standing events; the Tour of the Moon ($5,000) 
and Palisade Peach Festival ($2,000), to a Sponsorship level beginning with the 2017 budget.  

Due to lack of time remaining in the meeting, Mistalynn and Kim will send an email out to the board to 
consider voting on the committee’s two recommendations.   

Update 4/22/16 - see attached email communications. 

Billie Witham motioned to approve $1,500 for Downtown Car Show, $2,000 for the Peach Festival, $1,500 
for the Rim Rock Marathon, and $5,000 for Tour of the Moon.  Jamie Lummis seconded the motion.  Motion 
passed by majority.  Brad Taylor abstained from voting on funding for Tour of the Moon, citing a conflict of 
interest. 

Billie Witham motioned to move Tour of the Moon ($5,000) and the Palisade Peach Festival ($2,000) from 
the Special Events budget to a Sponsorship level beginning with the 2017 budget.  Jamie Lummis seconded 
the motion.  Motion passed by majority.  Brad Taylor abstained from voting on funding for Tour of the 
Moon, citing a conflict of interest. 

Board Discussion Items  

Due to lack of time, the Follow-up from the Board Retreat agenda item was moved to the next regular 
board meeting in May. 

Other Items 

 Brad shared the front-page article from the Sunday, April 10th edition of the Daily Sentinel with the 
board featuring the increased visitation at the Colorado National Monument. 

 Barbara said that the GJVCB will be submitting a request for proposal to have The Governor’s 
Conference on Tourism held in Grand Junction in the fall of 2017.  Hotel leads have been sent out.   

There being no further business, Don Bramer motioned to end the meeting; Sharon Woelfle seconded, 
motion passed.  The meeting adjourned at 5:05 p.m. 






















